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             Governor’s Advisory Council to the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health

Delaware Psychiatric Center – Springer Building
January 17, 2013

Members Present: James Lafferty, Anthony Brazen, Robert Daniels, Anne Deming, Carol Harman, Dennis Rozumalski 

Members Excused: Jack Akester, Andrea Guest, Thomas Hall, Wesley Jones, George Meldrum, Susan Phillips
Members Absent:  Steven Hagen, Matthew Heckles
Associate Members Present: Lynn Fahey, Sarah Fishman, Dan Hoeftman, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz
Associate Members Absent: Florence Alberque, Chris DiSanto, Connie Hughes, Edie McCole
Interested Parties Present: Kevin Huckshorn, Melissa Smith, Steven Dettwyler, Marc Richman, Dara Schumaier, Tricia DiMaio, William Mason, John McKenna, Matt Stehl, Stephanie Washington 

	Topic
	Discussion
	Action

	Call to Order/Introductions
	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order and asked that everyone introduce themselves and where they are from.


	     

	Review and Approval of Minutes for September, October and November 2012
	Minutes for December

	Approved Minutes for September, October and November 2012

	Chairman’s Report


	We have a conflict with February’s meeting because it is the same morning as the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health’s presentation to the Joint Finance Committee.  Therefore, the entire DSAMH staff will attend in Dover.  We could reschedule for another date or just come together in March.  It was agreed by all to cancel the meeting in February and come together again in March.  Chairman Lafferty does not have a problem moving things and canceling the December meeting.  It was suggested by Ann Deming that fewer meeting may render better attendance.  Chairman Lafferty is concerned with only having six (6) meetings a year may be too little, but we may be changing the frequency of the scheduled meetings.  
Chairman Lafferty also stated that he cannot promise that he will be available on Thursdays as his Thursday schedules are full.  
· Dan Hoeftman sent a note to Chairman Lafferty asking to learn more about Health Care Reform and I intend to invite Bettina Riveros who is the chair of Delaware’s Health Care Commission, which has been very involved in implementing Health Care Reform in Delaware to attend the March meeting. There is a lot going on and I think we are well ahead of other states, but I think it is important to know where we are heading.   October marks the sign-up opening for the health exchanges that will be available January 1, 2014.
· Wanted to talk about the 2013 meeting schedule.  I received a request to cancel the December meeting this year.  I said that I could not do that, but that I would discuss it in the January meeting.  July is the Summer Institute and we prefer everyone to attend that.  August we don’t meet because it is a tough month to get everyone together.  Not a problem with not having the December meeting, but it is up to the committee.  We will just move some things back a little earlier in the year and we won’t depend on meeting in December.  
Ann Deming - Suggested that we have fewer meetings and it may render better attendance.  Chairman Lafferty - It would make us meet nine times a year which is still meeting the requirement of six meetings a year.  We currently do not meet in  July or August.  There is concern that six  meetings would be too little.  
· Col. Coupe has officially resigned from this committee.  He sent it to the Governor and Kevin Huckshorn sent it to Chairman Lafferty, so it is now up to the Department of Homeland Security to appoint his successor.   

· A little inkling as to what Governor Markell will say in his state of the state speech today at noon, but one of the areas that were highlighted was an effort to get more mental health treatment available in our middle schools. It is a major deal.  Everyone has been working to make this happen and it is now going to happen as a result of the Governor.  We figure if we can get the kids services early in the game hopefully it will prevent more serious emotional problems or even mental illness.  I would still like to see something in elementary schools.  

· Marc Richman – (SPF-SIG) - Strategic Prevention Framework State Incentive Grant  is for the prevention of binge drinking and alcohol use and abuse for the ages of 12 – 25.  It was a five year grant and one of the things that we are planning on doing, depending on getting our carryover request approved, is to move some of that prevention money into supporting the Wellness Centers and into middle schools, to do some substance abuse prevention more actively.  We had a conference call this week with the wellness centers and with Representative John Ray and Greg to pitch this idea to them.  We need some additional best practices into the middle schools.  
· Chairman Lafferty – That is great and a good opportunity for prevention.  As I recall the CDC reported that seven out of the 11 folks who died last year of suicide had a mental illness of one type or another.  When somebody dies of suicide, 90% of the cases there is a mental illness and in 80% it is depression.  It was a high number of individuals that were also using alcohol or other drugs.  So, you have two (2) major factors right.  
Ann Deming – I still have concern over services for the adult population because of atrocities that have happened. I know that we have talked about some outreach services, but they are few and far between.  
Chairman Lafferty – Again the governor is going to talk about that in the state of the state there was a brief article this morning about some of his thoughts on this.  I am in a meeting on tomorrow that is not being led by the state, but by some other organizations.  They want to bring people together to talk about gun violence. 
Kevin Huckshorn - Bob Bernstein, the court monitor, who is with the Bazelon Mental Health Law Institute in DC, published a good five-page article.  I will have Kathlene send it out to everybody, it came out last night.  It sets the stage very well and talks a lot about how none of the research and data supports this issue that the closure of hospital beds and de- institutionalization had anything to do with increases in violence that they are a tragedy and are really very much outliers, if you look at the thousands that are murdered by hand guns in the course of a year anywhere, including Wilmington.  
Marc Richman – It has always been the case and research has shown that individuals with mental illnesses are no more violent than members of the general population.  They are more likely to be the victim 
· House Bill 9 (to clarify the immunity clause as it relates to the detention law) passed the committee and going for a vote on the floor.  


	Approved cancellation of February 2013 meeting.
Approved: Change GAC meeting schedule to meet 9 times (monthly, except for July, August and December).



	Director’s Report

Kevin Huckshorn, Ph.D.
	What I wanted to do this morning is just go through the draft presentation for the JFC.  It is not completed that is why we didn’t give out handouts.  It has not gone through the people that need to approve it.  

As most of you know, we are a federally recognized single state agency for prevention and treatment of substance use, mental health and gambling conditions.  We provide services regardless of the ability to pay, so that means that we are the safety net.  Our organizational structure will consist of the Central Office, the Delaware Psychiatric Center (DPC) and we now have substance abuse and gambling abuse services.  We now have three community mental health clinics and mobile crisis services that are statewide, 24/7 and eligibility units and also by our partners which are many of you which are not-for-profit and for-profit community providers.  

We also provide a leadership function in regards to utilization reviews, to ensure the appropriate levels of care are being used and are doing performance based monitoring.  
Our strategic goals: 
1. Transitioning to become a state agency that serves primarily as a leader, a monitor and a funder of services that support the mental health, substance use and gambling services that we underwrite rather than being a direct provider of such services.  Although it will take us probably another few years to figure out what our role with our mental health clinics are, we do believe that there are some things that the state must do which would include the provision of mobile crisis services and the ability to bring utilization review to manage resources and the ability to write performance-based contracts for all services we fund. 

2. Ensuring all our services are recovery oriented, provided in a safe environment for both clients and staff, and are assessable and timely.  We are getting more comfortable with writing performance standards and outcomes and figuring out how to use incentives.   
3. Ensuring accountability to state and provider staff by providing ongoing training, supervision and timely communication to all of our stakeholders on our mission.

4. Meeting or exceeding our agreement with the United States Justice Department settlement.

Community Services – We provide 24/7 crisis services statewide.  Most of you know that we have continued to grow and develop those with a lot of help from the Unites States Department of Justice and the Legislature in terms of funding.  We contract with our three partners, the private psychiatric hospitals.  We also fund community mental health and addiction programs that have a much extended continuum from your basic standard outpatient programs all the way up to some pretty specialized residential and inpatient programs and to include our new CRISP program which falls into the care management system.  We have a range of peer run programs and supports that I think we should be very proud of because we have very robust services with peer run support and that has grown very quickly within the last three years.  There are 18 group homes with 138 beds, which are down by 20 something beds.  We are slowly starting to transition people out of group homes and into the community with fewer restrictions.  We have collaborated with Oxford House International and they have just done an incredible job in growing this for us. We have ambulatory detox services statewide, 56 half way houses and transitional housing with specialty substance use residential programs.  Statewide Treatment Access Services (TASC) that Marc runs.  He is the liaison with the court system.  TASC’s clients are on probation and parole, and are linked to services in an effort to try to stop that revolving door of people going in and out of prison, by problem solving courts.  We also provide statewide training at the police academy about behavioral health conditions.  These are our services from 2010 to 2012.   As you can see we are catching up to the rest of the country in getting in inpatient expenditures more around 25 – 30% instead of what it was about three years ago which was 50%.  We have continued to decrease/move money out of DPC as we continue to shrink it and we have been able to continue to grow community mental health programs.  
Accomplishments for 2012
· Assertive Community Treatment (ACT) We were able to award contracts to ten ACT teams and five Intensive Care Management (ICM) teams, which are lead services for Delaware.    

· We have also developed and started a new program called the CRISP program, which is the Community Reintegration Services Program (CRISP).  It is a shared state risk program with two (2) providers.   
· Targeted Care Management (TCM) which started about a month and a half ago,  is the lowest level of care management services designed for people that we have never seen before who come in through inpatient settings.  We really want to get involved with people that we have never seen before, who aren’t really known to us, so that we can keep them from penetrating deeper into our system of care if we can, or we can early identify people with various mental illnesses to get them moved up to the specific kinds of services they need to recover. 
We reduced the operating capacity of DPC from 168 from 142 and actually in the last couple of months we have been running more around 146. Frankly, that would be down around 100 but we are not allowed to discharge people from DPC to hotels or shelters or the street so we have a housing resource shortage.  We just do not have enough housing yet.  We have a number of people that have been in DPC almost 14 days and they just do not have their housing set-up yet.   

· Joint Commission - We are getting ready to come up on our three year Joint Commission unannounced survey at DPC. We  are contemplating not participating in the Joint Commission any more going back to Centers for Medicare and Medicaid and the reason that I am saying that is because the Joint Commission really does not seem to be that value added any more.  Many states are trying to seriously look at the worth of spending money to participate in a program that, when the Joint Commission comes, you have no ability to choose who your surveyors are.  It is really luck of the draw and you can get surveyors that have been out in the field for many years.  We are just talking about it and we will let you know.
· Pyxis is an automated, computer-based system for meds administration.  It records all meds used and documents it by time stamp.
· Added an 18 bed acute care unit at DPC through long-term discharges

 
	

	Standing Committee Reports
	· Membership Committee
     
· Children’s Committee

It has been one year last Saturday since the first young lady at PolyTech committed suicide.  PolyTech is being very proactive in working with those kids on the anniversary coming up.  I was very impressed with a lot of the stuff they are doing.  They are having crisis workers come in, they are doing presentations in some of the classes and they are trying to identify some changes. One of the guys told me this has changed the school forever, this has changed the way that he looks at these issues forever and they are doing a good job with that.  

Side note: The trainings are still going on. We talked about that last month.  We are looking forward to hearing what the Governor says. Right now we have a plan that we have family crisis therapists in the grade schools that recently within the last three to four years have come under the children’s mental health program; before, they were not.  They are working very hard to get these people more of a clinical background.  Some of them have a clinical background and some have minimal clinical background.  We are hoping that down the road the State will come up with more money to have more family crisis therapists in the middle schools long term.  
 
	     

	Old/New Business
	 
	     

	Public Comment
	None
	     

	Meeting Adjourned
	
	     


Respectfully submitted:  Stefani Washington
